

WRITTEN TESTIMONY FOR HEARING ON "THE WAR ON WASTE: STAMPING OUT THE SCOURGE OF IMPROPER PAYMENTS AND FRAUD."

Presented to

Subcommittee on Delivering on Government Efficiency Committee on Oversight and Government Reform U.S. House of Representatives

February 12, 2025

Stewart Whitson, Senior Director of Federal Affairs Foundation for Government Accountability Chairwoman Greene, Ranking Member Stansbury, and members of the subcommittee: Good morning. My name is Stewart Whitson, and I am the Senior Director of Federal Affairs at the Foundation for Government Accountability (FGA).

FGA is a non-profit organization that seeks to enhance the lives of all Americans by improving welfare, workforce, and other policy. Our work also focuses on promoting limited, constitutional government through deregulation, transparency and accountability. Before joining FGA, I served as a special agent and eventually as an acting section chief at the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI).

A key source of wasteful spending for DOGE and this subcommittee to address: Medicaid improper payments and fraud.

On the campaign trail President Trump promised, if elected, to take on the bloated bureaucracy in D.C.; rebuild trust in the Department of Justice (DOJ) and the FBI; crack down on waste, fraud, and abuse; and restore common sense. And on Day One, he started delivering on those promises with a wave of executive orders and the official launch of the Department of Government Efficiency (DOGE), which he has tasked Elon Musk to lead.¹

In President Trump's words, the purpose of DOGE is to help "pave the way for [the Trump] administration to dismantle government bureaucracy, slash excess regulations, cut wasteful expenditures, and restructure Federal Agencies..."² Already, DOGE efforts have brought to the public's attention countless examples of wasteful spending including:

- \$1.5 million to advance DEI in Serbia's workplaces.
- \$70,000 for a production of a DEI musical in Ireland.
- \$47,000 for a transgender opera in Colombia.
- \$32,000 for a transgender comic book in Peru.³

The list goes on.

But rather than applauding the work of DOGE in helping to end such wasteful spending, some have launched a coordinated campaign to try to demonize Mr. Musk with the hope of somehow shifting focus away from the disastrous waste, fraud, and abuse that occurred on their watch. No matter what political party you happen to hail from, I think we can all agree that, in retrospect, the \$10 million worth of meals that went to al Qaeda-affiliated fighters in Syria during the previous administration was probably not the best use of taxpayer money.⁴

In addition to the countless examples of wasteful and even reckless spending uncovered by DOGE so far—such as \$188,000 provided by USAID to a non-profit linked to a designated terrorist organization—there is another key source of wasteful spending that DOGE and this subcommittee should set their sights on next: Medicaid waste and fraud.⁵

While initially meant as a program for the truly needy, Medicaid has bloated into a massive welfare program for millions of able-bodied adults lured into the trap of government dependency.⁶⁻⁷ Nearly

85 million people are now dependent on the program, nearly two and a half times as many as in 2000.⁸⁻⁹⁻¹⁰

Unfortunately, as Medicaid has grown, so too has its mismanagement. Nearly one-third of all federal improper payments are attributable to Medicaid.¹¹ Today, more than one in five dollars spent on Medicaid is improper.¹² **Improper spending in Medicaid alone is on track to cost more than \$1** trillion over the next 10 years.¹³

More than 80 percent of Medicaid improper payments are due to eligibility errors.¹⁴ The root cause of this high rate of waste in the program is intentional policy choices—regulations that make it easier to get on the program and stay on as long as possible, even among those who are not actually eligible.¹⁵ That includes enrolling individuals in the program before verifying key eligibility factors, including income, household composition, residency, and even immigration status.¹⁶⁻¹⁷ This has allowed illegal aliens to enroll in the program, despite clear federal prohibitions, and remain on the program for months or even years at a time while states ostensibly attempt to verify their status *after* enrollment—a process that states report has taken more than 5,000 days in some cases.¹⁸

So, what's the cause of all of this? The Obama and Biden administrations pushed rules and guidance that limited efforts to verify eligibility for welfare programs and caused improper payments and fraud to skyrocket. In 2012, the Obama administration issued a regulation blocking states from checking Medicaid eligibility more than once a year for able-bodied adults and children, even as their circumstances frequently change.¹⁹ In 2014, the Obama administration suspended its review of states' eligibility determinations altogether—a pause that continued until President Trump restarted the reviews in 2018.²⁰

Rather than taking steps to solve the crisis of improper payments, the Biden administration doubled down, issuing a rule to make it even more difficult for states to verify eligibility. This 2024 rule, known as the Medicaid "streamlining" rule, applied those same Obama-era restrictions across all eligibility groups, prohibited in-person or phone interviews to verify eligibility criteria, unilaterally eliminated program integrity options created by Congress, weakened verification of immigration status, and required a lengthy "reconsideration" period if a person is deemed to be ineligible, during which the case is left open.²¹ The Congressional Budget Office estimates that this rule will cost taxpayers \$224 billion over the next decade.²²

The Biden administration also repeatedly extended the public health emergency, requiring states to keep millions of ineligible enrollees on the program for years longer than they should have.²³ By the time the public health emergency ended, more than 100 million people were on Medicaid, including more than 21 million ineligible enrollees.²⁴⁻²⁵

Even after the public health emergency ended, the Biden administration extended deadlines for states to remove ineligible enrollees, allowing them to remain on the program even longer.²⁶ The Biden administration also approved state requests to allow multi-year "continuous eligibility" for certain populations—allowing individuals to stay enrolled in Medicaid despite income changes or other factors that would render them ineligible.²⁷ States were also encouraged to accept self-attestation of certain eligibility factors and not verify eligibility until after applicants were enrolled

in the program.²⁸ The Biden administration also ended state efforts to add work requirements for able-bodied adults on Medicaid, 62 percent of whom do not work at all.²⁹

Medicaid, like all welfare programs, is highly susceptible to fraud and improper payments. But the Biden administration's efforts to loosen eligibility requirements, expand the enrolled population, and keep people on Medicaid as long as possible exacerbated these problems. Fortunately, there are specific actions Congress can take in coordination with the Trump administration to get the country back on track.

Congress can assist President Trump in the effort to stamp out improper payments, other wasteful spending, and fraud.

Stopping Medicaid improper payments and fraud will require a combination of tighter internal controls as well as policy changes that safeguard against fraud and abuse while promoting program integrity. Congress—with the help of this subcommittee—can work with DOGE and other departments in the administration to take action to reverse the harms caused by the previous administration and restore program integrity to Medicaid.

Reduce Medicaid improper payments and fraud by improving program integrity and promoting work.

To prevent fraud and reduce improper payments in Medicaid, Congress should take the following five actions:

First, repeal Biden's Medicaid "Streamlining" rule.³⁰ Again, this rule prevents states from verifying eligibility more than once per year, prohibits in-person or phone interviews to verify eligibility criteria, and requires a lengthy reconsideration period if a person is deemed to be ineligible, during which the case is left open.³¹ Congress should repeal this rule through reconciliation. Doing so will save an estimated \$164 billion over 10 years.³²

Second, rather than accepting self-attestation of eligibility factors, states should be required to verify all criteria *before* enrollment into Medicaid and use interviews to prevent identity theft and fraud.

Third, Congress should require states to verify eligibility at least once every six months for nonelderly and non-disabled enrollees and run data cross-checks against other records to help prevent fraudulent payments to those enrolled in multiple states or who earn above the income limit. Fourth, Congress should require states to implement work requirements for able-bodied adults on Medicaid, 62 percent of whom do not work at all.³³ Requiring these non-elderly, able-bodied adults to work or engage in work-related activities even just part time would save \$241 billion in federal spending over 10 years.³⁴

Fifth, Congress should work with the Trump administration to ensure that an effective nationwide National Accuracy Clearinghouse (NAC) is implemented without further delay and that it applies across all major welfare programs, including food stamps, cash welfare, and Medicaid.³⁵

To reduce improper payments and fraud in Medicaid, it all comes down to better verification on the front-end to ensure that only those eligible for Medicaid are enrolled in the program, and then, more frequent checks after someone is enrolled to ensure those that become ineligible are moved out of the program without delay.

At the end of the day, Medicaid should be there for those who truly need it—children, the elderly, and the disabled. But right now, it's being abused by millions of people who do not qualify for Medicaid. Every dollar wasted on ineligible enrollees is a dollar stolen away from seniors who need long-term care, children with disabilities, and truly needy families. By taking the five actions outlined above, Congress can ensure Medicaid remains sustainable for those who need it most.

Congress must also help the Trump administration ensure that entrenched bureaucrats don't stand in the way of reform.

With a new administration in office poised to do what is required to reduce improper payments and fraud, one big hurdle remains: entrenched bureaucrats pledging to fight against President Trump's efforts to improve government accountability and efficiency.³⁶ Some even seem to be using their current positions of authority to try to pressure and brow beat their subordinates to "dig in" against the administration alongside them; a clear act of insubordination.³⁷

While the vast majority of government employees are incredible, hardworking people who love our country and will faithfully execute their duties under the law—I should know, I served alongside many of them for a decade in the FBI—those who have promised to resist the policy decisions of the Trump administration should not be permitted to do so. And those who have engaged in past behavior warranting dismissal, or who refuse to come to work when ordered to do so must be fired. Personnel is policy. And with insubordinate acts of resistance to the lawful orders of the president taking place across the country, it has become clear that personal politics is driving bureaucratic resistance.

While three-quarters of federal employees are "non-political" career personnel that are responsible for implementing and overseeing federal policy directives, the partisan affiliation of most of these government employees is overwhelmingly on the side of the Democrats.³⁸ In fact, 84 percent of political donations from federal employees went to Kamala Harris in 2024.³⁹ In an upcoming research paper, FGA will showcase a first-of-its-kind analysis that demonstrates the persistent Democrat margin in senior executive positions across the federal bureaucracy. On average, the career Senior Executive Service—which is charged with key policy-implementing responsibilities—has a Democrat advantage of about 30 percentage points over Republicans in terms of voter identification. Among D.C.-area workers, this rises to 40 percentage points. And in the nation's key welfare-administrating agencies, it rises to nearly 60 percentage points.

There are more than 2.3 million employees in the executive branch, not counting contractors.⁴⁰ The cost to compensate these employees was just under \$360 billion in 2023, and projected to climb to over \$400 billion in 2025.⁴¹ Spending on compensation for federal employees has grown by more than \$90 billion since 2019—a 31 percent increase.⁴² Rigid federal employment regulations and laws make it difficult to fire or take any disciplinary action against federal employees, even in cases of

poor performance or misconduct.⁴³ The involuntary separation rate for federal employees is just 0.2 percent.⁴⁴ Because government agencies are not subject to market forces, they can just request larger budgets and more employees to cover the productivity gap left by poor performers, rather than taking action to improve productivity.

The Trump administration has already made strides to prevent wasteful spending and trim unnecessary bureaucracy, with much more to come.⁴⁵ Congress can help cement these reforms by codifying the president's authority to require agencies to eliminate vacant positions and consolidate non-essential positions, and by making it easier for the president to fire unproductive or insubordinate agency employees by making all executive branch employees at-will.

At the end of the day, federal agencies fall within the executive branch, and the president is the head of that branch. More importantly, the president and vice president are the only two officials directly accountable to the entire American people. Unelected career personnel interfering with the actions of the elected president and Senate-confirmed cabinet heads is antithetical to democracy. Codifying the president's authority to fire unproductive or insubordinate partisan bureaucrats before they can undermine the president's agenda is essential not only for efficiency's sake, but for the sake of democracy. Whatever political party a president hails from, he must be able to fire entrenched bureaucrats who openly undermine his agenda.

Make the DOGE reforms permanent by passing the REINS Act.

Clearly, under the leadership of President Trump, the DOGE effort will help identify and eliminate an historic level of waste, fraud, and abuse. It will also aide the administration, in coordination with Congress, in rightsizing and bringing to heel the bloated bureaucracy in D.C. But there's one big problem. Most of the work done by DOGE can be undone by a future administration. To make the DOGE reforms permanent, Congress must act. And this subcommittee can and should serve as the command center for that effort.

The most important reform Congress can pass to help make the DOGE reforms permanent is the Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny (REINS) Act. The updated REINS Act, introduced by Senator Paul last week, would require new major regulations—those with a price tag of \$100 million or more—to receive congressional approval before going into effect, while exempting deregulatory actions.⁴⁶ This would return the Article I budgetary "power of the purse" to Congress while promoting deregulation.

Equally important, it would prevent a future administration from turning the faucet of improper and fraudulent payments back on. Without the REINS Act, a future administration could craft regulations that massively grow the size of federal agencies that President Trump has worked to trim and spend billions of taxpayer dollars without authorization from Congress as the Biden administration routinely did to the tune of more than \$1 trillion.⁴⁷⁻⁴⁸⁻⁴⁹⁻⁵⁰⁻⁵¹⁻⁵²⁻⁵³⁻⁵⁴ Passing the REINS Act would lock in the progress made by the Trump administration to reduce improper payments, crack down on fraud, and slash the size of government. It would also cement President Trump's legacy as the most consequential deregulatory president in U.S. history.

With that, I thank you for the opportunity to testify in today's hearing and I look forward to your questions.

References

³ CBN News, "Musk and Trump Take Aim at USAID: 'A Viper's Nest of Radical-Left Marxists Who Hate America," CBN News (2025), <u>https://cbn.com/news/us/musk-and-trump-take-aim-usaid-vipers-nest-radical-left-marxists-who-hate-america</u>.

⁵ Gabe Kaminsky, "USAID watchdog began investigating tax dollars to a terrorism-tied NGO. Then Biden sent it more cash," Washington Examiner (2024), <u>https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/policy/foreign-</u> policy/2865305/usaid-watchdog-tax-dollars-terrorism-tied-ngo-biden-sent-more-cash/.

⁶ Victoria Eardley and Nicholas Horton, "ObamaCare's not working: How Medicaid expansion is fostering dependency," Foundation for Government Accountability (2018), <u>https://thefga.org/research/obamacares-not-working-how-medicaid-expansion-is-fostering-dependency/</u>.

⁷ Nicholas Horton, "Waiting for help: The Medicaid waiting list crisis," Foundation for Government Accountability (2018), <u>https://thefga.org/paper/medicaid-waiting-list</u>.

⁸ Authors' calculations based upon data provided by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services on total Medicaid enrollment between 2000 and 2024.

⁹ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "April-June 2024 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2024), <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/media/national-medicaid-chip-program-information/downloads/apr-jun-2024-medicaid-mbes-enrollment.xlsx</u>.

¹⁰ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "2018 actuarial report on the financial outlook for Medicaid," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2020), <u>https://www.cms.gov/files/document/2018-report.pdf</u>.

¹¹ Government Accountability Office, "Improper payments: Information on agencies' fiscal year 2023 estimates," Government Accountability Office (2024), <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-24-106927</u>.

¹² Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "PERM error rate findings and reports," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (2021), <u>https://www.cms.gov/data-research/monitoring-programs/improper-payment-measurement-programs/payment-error-rate-measurement-perm/perm-error-rate-findings-and-reports</u>.

¹³ Jonathan Bain, "Medicaid mismanagement: How states can restore integrity to the program while saving taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2023), <u>https://thefga.org/research/medicaid-mismanagement-states-can-restore-integrity</u>.

¹⁴ Hayden Dublois and Jonathan Ingram, "Ineligible Medicaid enrollees are costing taxpayers billions," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <u>https://thefga.org/research/ineligible-medicaid-enrollees-costing-taxpayers-billions</u>.

¹⁵ Liesel Crocker, "States should resist CMS schemes that keep Medicaid enrollment high," Foundation for Government Accountability (2024), <u>https://thefga.org/research/states-should-resist-cms-schemes-to-keep-medicaid-enrollment-high</u>.

¹⁶ Jonathan Ingram, "Manage effectively: Make Medicaid more accountable," Paragon Health Institute (2021), <u>https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/dont-wait-for-washington.pdf</u>.

¹ Executive Order 14158 (2025), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2025-01-29/pdf/2025-02005.pdf</u>.

² Donald J. Trump, Truth Social (2024),

https://truthsocial.com/@realDonaldTrump/posts/113472884874740859.

⁴ Stephan Dinan, "USAID paid for meals that went to Syrian terrorists," Washington Times (2024), <u>https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2024/nov/22/usaid-paid-meals-went-syrian-terrorists/</u>.

¹⁷ Hayden Dublois, "Biden-Harris just made the biggest handout to illegal aliens in American history," Fox News (2024), <u>https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/biden-harris-just-made-the-biggest-handout-to-illegal-aliens-in-american-history</u>.

¹⁸ Author's calculations based upon data provided by state Medicaid agencies on the duration of granted "reasonable opportunity periods" under 42 C.F.R. § 435.956 et seq.

¹⁹ Jonathan Bain and Sam Adolphsen, "Maximize enrollment, weaken program integrity: How the Biden administration's proposed Medicaid rule would decimate an already broken program," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022), <u>https://thefga.org/research/maximize-enrollment-weaken-program-integrity</u>.

²⁰ Jonathan Ingram, "Manage effectively: Make Medicaid more accountable," Paragon Health Institute (2021), <u>https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/dont-wait-for-washington.pdf</u>.

²¹ Liesel Crocker, "States should resist CMS schemes that keep Medicaid enrollment high," Foundation for Government Accountability (2024), <u>https://thefga.org/research/states-should-resist-cms-schemes-to-keep-medicaid-enrollment-high</u>.

²² Phillip L. Swagel, "Part 2 of answers to questions for the record following a hearing on 'An update to the budget and economic outlook: 2024 to 2034," Congressional Budget Office (2024), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60660</u>.

²³ Sam Adolphsen and Jonathan Ingram, "Stopping the Medicaid madness: How Congress and states can start salvaging some program integrity," Foundation for Government Accountability (2022),

https://thefga.org/research/stopping-the-medicaid-madness-how-congress-and-states-can-start-salvaging-some-program-integrity.

²⁴ Ibid.

²⁵ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "April-June 2023 Medicaid MBES enrollment," U.S.

Department of Health and Human Services (2024), <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/media/national-medicaid-chip-program-information/downloads/apr-jun-2023-medicaid-mbes-enrollment.xlsx</u>.

²⁶ Senator Charles Grassley, "Letter to the Honorable Xavier Becerra Secretary U.S. Department of Health and Human Services," U.S. Senate Committee on the Budget (2024),

https://www.grassley.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/grassley_to_hhs_and_cms_-

medicaid unwinding follow up.pdf.

²⁷ Liesel Crocker, "States should resist CMS schemes that keep Medicaid enrollment high," Foundation for Government Accountability (2024), <u>https://thefga.org/research/states-should-resist-cms-schemes-to-keep-medicaid-enrollment-high</u>.

²⁸ Ibid.

²⁹ Author's calculations based upon data provided by state Medicaid agencies and the U.S. Department of Agriculture on the share of non-disabled adult enrollees between the ages of 18 and 64 who report no earned income.

³⁰ Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Medicaid program; streamlining the Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program, and Basic Health Program application, eligibility determination, enrollment, and renewal processes," Federal Register 89(64): 22780-878 (2024), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2024-04-02/pdf/2024-06566.pdf</u>.

³¹ Liesel Crocker, "States should resist CMS schemes that keep Medicaid enrollment high," Foundation for Government Accountability (2024), <u>https://thefga.org/research/states-should-resist-cms-schemes-to-keep-medicaid-enrollment-high</u>.

³² Phillip L. Swagel, "Part 2 of answers to questions for the record following a hearing on 'An update to the budget and economic outlook: 2024 to 2034," Congressional Budget Office (2024), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60660</u>.

³³ Author's calculations based upon data provided by state Medicaid agencies and the U.S. Department of Agriculture on the share of non-disabled adult enrollees between the ages of 18 and 64 who report no earned income.

³⁴ Author's calculations based upon data provided by a proprietary microsimulation model on enrollment, expenditures, work status, and federal financial participation, incorporating data from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, U.S. Department of Agriculture, Congressional Budget Office, and state Medicaid agencies.

³⁵ Stewart Whitson, "USDA's Delay in Implementing the NAC is a Costly Mistake congress Must Address," Foundation for Government Accountability (2024), https://thefga.org/additional-research/usdas-delay-inimplementing-the-nac-is-a-costly-mistake-congress-must-address/.

³⁶ Emily Davies, "As Trump wages war against the federal bureaucracy, some workers fight back," Washington Post (2025), https://www.yahoo.com/news/trump-wages-war-against-federal-155904871.html.

³⁷ Adam Goldman et al., "Top F.B.I. agent in New York vows to 'dig in' after removals at agency," New York Times (2025), https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/02/us/politics/fbi-new-york-email-trump.html.

³⁸ Jörg L. Spenkuch et al., "Ideology and performance in public organizations," Econometrica (2023), https://www.econometricsociety.org/publications/econometrica/2023/07/01/Ideology-and-Performance-in-

Public-Organizations.

³⁹ Eric Katz, "Federal employees donate \$4.2M in presidential race, mostly to Harris," Government Executive (2024), https://www.govexec.com/workforce/2024/11/federal-employees-donate-42m-presidential-racemostly-harris/400760/.

⁴⁰ Office of Management and Budget, "Analytical perspectives: Budget of the U.S. government fiscal year 2025," Executive Office of the President (2024), https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2025-PER/pdf/BUDGET-2025-PER.pdf.

⁴¹ Ibid.

⁴² Office of Management and Budget, "A budget for America's future: Analytical perspectives," Executive Office of the President (2020), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BUDGET-2021-PER/pdf/BUDGET-2021-</u> PER.pdf.

⁴³ Government Accountability Office, "Federal employee misconduct: Actions needed to ensure agencies have tools to effectively address misconduct," Government Accountability Office (2018),

https://www.gao.gov/assets/d1848.pdf.

⁴⁴ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Layoffs and discharges levels and rates by industry and region, seasonally adjusted," U.S. Department of Labor (2024), https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.t05.htm.

⁴⁵ Presidential memorandum: Hiring freeze (2025), https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidentialactions/2025/01/hiring-freeze/.

⁴⁶ Office of Senator Rand Paul, "Dr. Rand Paul Introduces REINS Act to Put Power Back in the People's Hands," U.S. Senate (2025), https://www.paul.senate.gov/dr-rand-paul-introduces-reins-act-to-put-powerback-in-the-peoples-hands.

⁴⁷ The Biden administration's student loan forgiveness rule cost \$430 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "Costs of Suspending Student Loan Payments and Canceling Debt," Congressional Budget Office (2022), https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-09/58494-Student-Loans.pdf.

⁴⁸ The Biden administration's Thrifty Food Plan change cost \$250 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "The Cost of Eight Executive Actions Taken by the Biden Administration," Congressional Budget Office (2022), https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-06/58231-Smith.pdf.

⁴⁹ The Biden administration's Medicaid streamlining rule cost \$224 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "Part 2 of Answers to Questions for the Record Following a Hearing on An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook: 2024 to 2034," Congressional Budget Office (2024), https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60660.

⁵⁰ The Biden administration's Medicaid managed care rule cost \$116 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "Part 2 of Answers to Questions for the Record Following a Hearing on An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook: 2024 to 2034," Congressional Budget Office (2024), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60660</u>.

⁵¹ The Biden administration's "family glitch" rule cost \$34 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "The Cost of Eight Executive Actions Taken by the Biden Administration," Congressional Budget Office (2022), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-06/58231-Smith.pdf</u>.

⁵² The Biden administration's nursing home staffing rule cost \$17 billion. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "Part 2 of Answers to Questions for the Record Following a Hearing on An Update to the Budget and Economic Outlook: 2024 to 2034," Congressional Budget Office (2024), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/publication/60660</u>.

⁵³ The Biden administration's student loan repayment pause cost \$85 billion between February 2021 and August 2022. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "The Cost of Eight Executive Actions Taken by the Biden Administration," Congressional Budget Office (2022), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-06/58231-Smith.pdf</u>.

⁵⁴ The Biden administration's student loan repayment pause cost \$20 billion between September 2022 and December 2022. See, e.g., Phillip L. Swagel, "Costs of Suspending Student Loan Payments and Canceling Debt," Congressional Budget Office (2022), <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-09/58494-Student-Loans.pdf</u>.